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Gambling advertising is a common feature in international jurisdictions that have liberalised gambling. 

In the Anglosphere, countries like Australia, New Zealand, and the UK have experienced extensive 

gambling advertising over the past decade. This advertising is particularly prominent in relation to 

professional sports and lottery products. More recently, some Canadian provinces and US states have 

also witnessed a similar rise in gambling advertising. Several European governments including 

Belgium, Italy, Netherlands, and Spain have more recently restricted gambling advertising and 

sponsorship in professional sports. But the UK government did not announce any action on gambling 

advertising and sponsorship in its 2023 white paper. In September 2023, the UK’s Minister for Sport, 

Gambling, and Civil Society addressed a governmental select committee, stating: ‘We have very much 

gone on the evidence, and there’s little evidence that exposure to advertising alone causes people to 

enter into gambling harm’ (1). This is consistent with the position of the main UK gambling industry 

trade body, which frequently states in the media that there is ‘no evidence’ linking gambling 

advertising to harm (2). 

 

We are a group of stakeholders writing to say that this is a misleading framing of the underlying 

evidence base. It would be equally true to say that there is no evidence demonstrating gambling 

advertising’s safety. This supposed lack of causal evidence (a point contested by some academics (3)) 

is simply an absence of evidence due to methodological difficulties inherent to gambling advertising 

research. Importantly, there is also no evidence of an absence of an effect. People are exposed to 

gambling advertising in their daily lives, and yet a majority of the research community lacks access to 

the gambling operator data which could be used to investigate longitudinal relationships (4). Causality 

is often best tested for via well-controlled laboratory experiments, and yet no contrived experiment 

can recreate the experience of being exposed to -- and potentially influenced by -- gambling advertising 

during one’s daily life.  
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Despite these methodological challenges regarding causality, gambling researchers have assembled a 

wealth of evidence on other aspects of gambling advertising. Gambling advertising can be highly 

prevalent, especially around live sport (5,6); features certain distinct types of content, which use a 

variety of psychological hooks (5,6); and is often perceived poorly by its recipients (5,6). Research has 

also linked self-reported advertising exposure and gambling (7–9), especially amongst disordered 

gamblers, and linked the use of wagering inducements to gambling behaviour using data from an online 

gambling operator (10). Evidence also suggests that the safer gambling messages found in many 

gambling adverts are unlikely to counteract any potential harms from advertising (11,12). In time, 

econometric analyses might be run to test for causal reductions in gambling harm from various 

governmental restrictions on gambling advertising.  

 

Policy decisions regarding gambling advertising should not necessitate evidence of a direct causal link 

to change the status quo, as those who argue that gambling advertising is safe have not been held to 

the same evidential standard. 
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